## **NEWS FROM THE NIAGARA NORTH FEDERATION OF AGRICULTURE**



### **Member of Service Rep.**

### **Henry Swierenga**

On July 18th the Department of Finance released a consultation paper that proposed a major overhaul of the current tax regime for private corporations in Canada. The stated reason for these proposed changes is to close "tax loop holes" so that high income earners do not receive beneficial tax treatment when they earn their money through a corporation. The government has identified and proposed reform of

four tax strategies that are currently available to private corporations:

**Income Sprinkling:** Used to reduce income taxes by shifting income that would otherwise be realized by an individual in a higher tax bracket, to instead, be realized by family members in a lower tax bracket via dividends or capital gains.

**Proposed changes:** The government is proposing a "reasonableness test" that will determine if it is reasonable for a person who is related to the owner of the corporation to receive income based on their contributions (both their labour contribution and capital) to the company. The "reasonableness" test will be most strict for those aged 18-24. If the income is deemed unreasonable it will be attributed back to the owner of the corporation and taxed at their marginal tax rate.

Limiting the use of the Capital Gains Exemption: The Lifetime Capital Gains Exemption (LCGE) provides an exemption from capital gains realized on the disposition of qualified small business corporation shares and qualified farm property. Currently the LCGE is \$835,716 for the disposition of small business shares and \$1 million for the disposition of qualified farm property. The LCGE can be claimed by several members of the same family who are legal owners of the business.

**Proposed changes:** Individuals would no longer qualify for the LCGE in respect to capital gains that accrue before the individual reaches 18 years of age. Additionally, gains that accrue inside a trust will not be eliqible for the LCGE.

**Holding Passive Investments inside a corporation:** Holding investments is financially advantageous for owners of private corporations. This is due to the fact that lower corporate tax rates allow for more after tax income to be invested in passive assets, compared to the same level of income taxed at personal tax rates, for high income earners.

**Proposed changes:** This is an area the government is genuinely looking for feedback on. They are currently proposing multiple possible changes. One proposal would be to apply a "refundable tax" on income used to acquire passive investments, which would presumably be refunded when the initial investment is withdrawn and reinvested back into the business. Another proposal is to simply increase the tax on income used to acquire passive investments with no refund.

**Converting regular income into capital gains:** Advanced tax strategies referred to as "surplus stripping" can currently be used to reduce income taxes by taking advantage of lower taxes on capital gains compared to salary or dividends.

**Proposed Changes:** The government is arguing that current wording in the Income Tax Act is too narrow and has resulted in the "unintended" consequence of allowing specific tax planning to legally convert regular income into capital gains. The government is proposing to amend the wording within the Income Tax Act to prevent regular income, within a private corporation, from being converted into capital gains.

### **Intergenerational Business Transfers**

The one bit of potential good news for OFA members is the government's announcement that it is interested in hearing comments on how to better accommodate "genuine intergenerational business transfers" of incorporated businesses. As it currently stands there is a significant tax advantage for an owner of an incorporated farm business to sell the shares of their farming business to a third party, rather than their children. The government is requesting comments on how to best remove these disincentives and better facilitate the transfer of incorporated businesses onto the next generation.

#### **Key Action Items**

The changes that the government is proposing are far-reaching and will impact all Canadians who have incorporated their business, including family farm corporations, which now account for more than 25% of all farm businesses in Canada & Ontario. The government is leaving the consultation period open until October and it is recommended that this issue be brought to the OFA board for discussion.

It will be important to not only advocate on behalf of our members but also to communicate as clear as possible to our members what is and what is not being proposed. The changes being proposed are highly technical in nature and can easily be misinterpreted. Finally, it would be strongly advised that all of our members who have incorporated their farm business review their current tax strategies and succession plans with their tax and legal advisors to ensure that they adhere to the proposed changes.

# **Niagara North wants YOU!**

The Niagara North Federation of Agriculture is an agricultural organization dedicated to achieving economic and social viability for all Niagara agricultural producers through strong, effective, unified lobbying, education and communication efforts. Niagara North is one of 53 counties affiliated with the Ontario Federation of Agriculture and has approximately 1000 members. At this time, we would like to encourage you to consider being part of the strongest voice of agriculture by becoming a director of the Niagara North Federation of Agriculture.

Niagara North currently has 14 directors and 2 OFA policy advisors. The directors of Niagara North review and make comments on issues that involve the wellbeing of the agriculture industry. The directors also participate in promotional and educational events.

Like most organizations, Niagara North struggles to find new, energetic, passionate people willing to join their boards. All organizations need new people to motivate and make improvements. You are part of agriculture therefore your opinion and ideas are important and valuable. Being part of the team can be both rewarding and challenging but at the end of it all, you will learn and contribute, meet new colleagues, push yourself beyond your comfort zone resulting in a better you. Come out and join one of the agriculture teams and help lead the industry into the future. Contact Cathy at <a href="mailto:c.mous@sympatico.ca">c.mous@sympatico.ca</a> to learn how you can join the team!

Elections for the Niagara North Federation of Agriculture are held at the Annual General Meeting, Wednesday, November 8, 2017 at 7:30 pm Rittenhouse Hall, Vineland Station

### Deadline Extended - Canada 150 Farm Family Recognition Program

The Golden Horseshoe Food and Farming Alliance, with support from the Ontario Federation of Agriculture, is celebrating Canada's 150th birthday by recognizing the significant contribution of farm families who have been farming consecutively in the Golden Horseshoe for the last 150 years or more. Some of these families will be on their original farms, while others will have moved locations due to urban growth and development. Passing the farming tradition from generation to generation is an impressive achievement, but continuing that tradition for 150 years or more takes tremendous commitment, continuous improvements, risk taking and hard work. Farm families who apply to the program and are verified will receive a specially-designed 150 farm family sign for their farm. Applications can be found at www.foodandfarming.ca or by contacting Cathy at 905-516-5188.

# **Keith Currie**,

President of the Ontario Federation of Agriculture spoke about agriculture issues to a group attending the Niagara North Federation of Agriculture Regional Meeting



# **NIAGARA NORTH FEDERATION OF AGRICULTURE**

PRESIDENT Robert Bator	905-684-4251
DIRECTORS Grimsby Don Kouri	905-563-1835
Lincoln lan Johnston Jim Morrison Torrie Warner Chris Mullet Koop	905-562-4866 905-562-5637
Niagara on the Lake Linda GrimoAlyssa Bator John Wiens	905-708-9219 289-668-4251
St. Catharines Arden Vaughn	905-688-4570

West Lincoln	
Ken Durham	905-957-7279
Les Klodnicki	289-332-0110
Albert Witteveen	289-253-7739
OFA POLICY ADVISORY	Y COUNCILLORS

Robert Bator	905-684-4251	
Mike Chechalk	905-386-6412	
SECRETARY		
Cathy Mous	905-957-3044	
MEMDED CEDVICE DED		

MEMBER SERVICE REP.		
Henry Swierenga	905-957-4280	
OFA ZONE 5 DIRECTO	)R	

Drew Spoelstra.....905-379-5751